### CONCLUSION: CHANGED LANDSCAPES, CHANGED LIVES.

In his publication *Social Unrest and Popular Protest in England 1780-1840*, J.E. Archer provided an excellent review of past research linked to the period covered by this present study, particularly in relation to agricultural protest, food riots, policing and law enforcement. He also confirmed the fact that most research on agricultural labourers has been largely confined to the south and south-east of England and called for research into other counties, even if these proved to be preliminary studies. This study has taken a number of themes dealt with in detail by past research and looked at them holistically in order to determine their impact on agricultural labourers in Worcestershire. The findings, to some extent, reinforced other studies of rural deprivation, hardship and oppression.

By taking an holistic approach, however, this present study has highlighted important differences between Worcestershire and other rural counties with regard to enclosure, social unrest and popular culture. It has also highlighted some significant differences between individual parishes and the varying lives of individual agricultural labourers. This approach has also determined that agricultural labourers in Worcestershire were probably far less politicised than their counterparts elsewhere and shared a popular culture that was more likely to make them conservative rather than revolutionary. This may well explain why the Last Labourers' Revolt had so little impact on the county.

This author, however, also had the problem of drawing some more detailed conclusions together whilst knowing that the Worcestershire labourers' story continued after 1841 in ways significantly different from those found in this study. This was largely due to the fact that Chartism in general and O'Connor's Land Plan in particular had a significant impact during the 1840s, both nationally and in Worcestershire. John Belchem, for example, argues that the Land Plan facilitated an expansion of support for Chartism from agricultural labourers, whilst also noting that incendiarism in East Anglia between 1843 and 1845 indicated that traditional

<sup>1</sup> Archer, Social Unrest and Popular Protest in England: 94.

forms of protest were not necessarily displaced.<sup>2</sup> In Worcestershire, Chartism was particularly strong in Kidderminster and in 1846, the Kidderminster Co-operative Independent Land Society bought land in the parish of Wolverley and a small farm in the Wyre Forest, near Bewdley.<sup>3</sup> Whilst this understanding gave some focus to the previous chapter, it was decided not to look in detail at Chartist land companies, so admirably dealt with in other publications, or the origins of agricultural trades unionism.<sup>4</sup> These new forces, however, were to bring urban and rural labourers into a new relationship that was not evident in earlier decades.

To give an account of labourers' lives in Worcestershire between 1790 and 1841, however, has required a large canvas and tracking the impact of major social and economic changes across fifty years was inevitably problematic. Nevertheless, it was clear that by 1841 the landscape of the 1790s had changed significantly and most of the old open fields, commons and wastes had gone forever. Enclosure, however, had not been a uniform process and available evidence in Worcestershire indicated that it had more economic impact on the lives of freeholders and cottagers with common rights than it did on farm servants or agricultural labourers. Even at Inkberrow, where squatters had long since established themselves on the wastes, evidence suggested that by the time enclosure came in 1814, a growing population had long since devoured any 'free' resources, such as wood for kindling. Apart from several industrious cottagers and at least one labourer living on the Ridgeway who could afford to keep geese, the squatters, like many other parishioners, became increasingly reliant on poor relief, particularly grants of clothes, bedding and coals.

In Powick, freeholders fought hard and long to maintain their common rights on Powick Hams and had sufficient documentation to ensure that rights to pasture in the common fields were maintained until the end of the nineteenth century. The parish commons and wastes, however, were a different matter and by the 1820s,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> John Belchem, *Popular Radicalism in Nineteenth-Century Britain* (New York: St.Martin's Press, Inc.,1996): 89.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Smith, Carpet Weavers and Carpet Masters: 240.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> Alice Mary Hadfield, *The Chartist Land Company* (Newton Abbot: David and Charles, 1970) gives an excellent account of the Worcestershire Chartist settlement at Great Dodford in 1849 and Nigel Scotland's *Methodism and the Revolt of the Field* (Gloucester: Allan Sutton, 1981) details the role played by Nonconformism is shaping rural trades unionism in East Anglia. For a more recent account of the Great Dodford settlement, see Diana Poole, *The Last Chartist Land Settlement. Great Dodford 1849*, The Dodford Society, Dodford, 1999.

two farmers were making significant encroachments from them in order to add to their existing properties. During the same period, the select vestry saw the wastes as an ideal dumping ground for poor families until overcrowding meant that it was impossible for more cottages to be built there. The select vestry also enclosed part of Old Hills Common and appears to have contracted out the right to gather furze to a local farmer, thus ending a significant common right. Old Hills Common was, however, some distance from most of the villages in the parish, so the loss of this right probably only affected those cottagers and labourers who lived close to the Common.

In time, however, many writers and historians saw enclosure and the loss of commons and wastes as symbols of the undoubted decline of the labourers' standard of living during this period. George Sturt came closest to the heart of the matter when he said that most local labourers initially accepted enclosure in a fatalistic way, not only because decisions were made over their heads, but because they probably did not understand the importance or significance of other changes taking place at the same time.<sup>5</sup> Sturt believed that the commons symbolised the labourers' independence and offered the opportunity for an alternative form of income. Growing crops and raising animals on the commons also helped labourers develop skills in stock management and household economy. Without the commons, however, labourers could only be wage-earners and therefore increasingly subject to market forces.<sup>6</sup> This thesis demonstrated that whilst Sturt's views on the significance of common land and 'peasant thrift' were partly illusionary, the hard reality was that most labourers did become wage-earners and wholly dependent on market forces. When food prices rose in Worcestershire, wages did not, but when prices fell, farmers usually cut wages accordingly. During this period there was also evidence of farmers in the county employing fewer servants and more day labourers, particularly after 1815. Wages remained relatively stagnant after the Napoleonic Wars and by the 1830s, if they could get away with it, farmers withheld payment if they were dissatisfied with labourers' work or tried to give labourers a lower rate than had been negotiated originally.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> Sturt, *Change in the Village:* 85.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Sturt, *Change in the Village*: 85-89.

Agricultural labourers' lives became significantly dislocated between 1790 and 1830 by three factors that had far more impact than enclosure: economic fluctuations, population growth leading to increasing underemployment and unemployment and the risk of removal under the existing Acts of Settlement. Evidence in Worcestershire suggested that two of the three parishes chosen for closer scrutiny were more affected than the other and that from 1815 onwards growing unemployment in these parishes led to increasing poverty. Initially, local overseers responded by raising more money from the poor rates, whilst implementing other solutions, usually in accordance with existing legislation. It was important to note, however, that Inkberrow had a history of poverty going back to 1700. There, despite the best efforts of the clergy and overseers, poverty was never fully alleviated. As early as 1796, the Reverend William Heath blamed Inkberrow's poverty on the rapid increase in population and commentated that:

Many of the natives, however, from deficiency of employment at home quit the parish and return only when poverty and infirmation of age oblige them to have recourse to their friends<sup>7</sup>

Managing a parish like Inkberrow, where poverty was the norm, was clearly a juggling act. The easiest solution was to persuade, or pay for, villagers to leave and overseers were happy to fund marriages that resulted in Settlement elsewhere or paid men to enter the army or the navy. Whilst some came back years later of their own volition, others were forced back under the Laws of Settlement when they became chargeable elsewhere. Eventually, however, Inkberrow's problems were partly resolved when industrial activity increased in and around nearby Redditch. After 1831, labourers began to move away voluntarily from the old squatter sites at Stock Wood and Stock Green into the main village of Inkberrow or the Ridgeway, the latter being close to the expanding needle factories at Astwood Bank. By the 1880s two-thirds of the cottages at Stock Wood and Stock Green had fallen into

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> Bradbrook, 'History of the Parish of Inkberrow', 469.

disrepair or had been demolished leaving no trace of the significant squatter and labouring population that had once lived there.<sup>8</sup>

It could be argued, of course, that Inkberrow's problems sprang from the fact that it was an 'open' parish and that its inhabitants shouldered an unnecessary burden in poor relief. Yet although poor rates rose in crisis years, there was no evidence that ratepayers refused to pay their rates or were reluctant to support their own poor. Whilst there were clearly tensions experienced with local farmers when parish overseers tried to regulate local employment, social relationships in Inkberrow appear to have been maintained and the Reverend Heath did not make any changes in respect of the Select Vestry Act. Although Byung Khum Song's study of Oxfordshire parishes (2002) has suggested that 'close' parishes supported a higher proportion of able-bodied poor than open parishes, and were more generous to them in terms of payments in kind, the situation in Worcestershire appears to have varied parish by parish and also depended on how parish overseers responded in times of crises.<sup>9</sup>

For instance, so far as Powick was concerned, evidence indicated that until the 'crisis' years of 1810-11 and 1815-20, agricultural labourers lived in a relatively prosperous parish with little evidence of significant unemployment and underemployment. The crisis years plunged many labouring families into poverty from which some never recovered. Unemployment and underemployment subsequently became a noticeable feature of parish life and significant rises in poor relief between 1815 and 1820 led to the select vestry adopting a harder attitude towards the unemployed, the poor and the needy. This attitude became increasingly harsher during the 1820s when numbers on relief rose from 42 to over 100 and payments soared from £908 a year in 1824 to £1312 for the year 1827-28.

Of the three parishes, Elmley Lovett was the most prosperous and a 'close' parish, but even here overseers also chose to adopt a harsher attitude to the poor in the 1820s. This may have led to the poor even being afraid to apply for relief, as

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> Bradbrook 'History of the Parish of Inkberrow', 468-469

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> Byung Khum Song, 'Parish typology and the operation of the Poor Laws in early nineteenth-century Oxfordshire', *The Agricultural History Review*, Vol.50, Part 2. (2002)

there were frequent records of 'no claimants' between 1824 and 1828. Certainly by the early 1830s overseers particularly resented making payments to individuals who were regarded as the undeserving poor and to elderly widows resident elsewhere. That said, there was little evidence of many removals from Elmley Lovett to other parishes and no evidence of any significant increase in the numbers of able-bodied unemployed or underemployed. Elsewhere, however, increasing numbers of agricultural labourers in Worcestershire found it difficult, if not impossible, to get relief in their place of residence after 1815 and many were removed back to their original Settlements or shuffled ignominiously between parishes if Settlements were challenged or ignored. The most vulnerable were those likely to be a high cost to the parish in question, particularly families with young children, pregnant single women, widows and the elderly. Moreover, most removals occurred in the autumn and winter, so that individuals and families were uprooted and transported to another village at a time of year when all parish relief systems were under maximum pressure. The misery of those removed and the resentment they experienced when they arrived in their designated place of Settlement can only be imagined.

The Oxford *Complete Wordfinder* defines 'dislocation' as 'lives put out of order' and labourers' working lives during this period became increasingly unstable. Low wages and the growth of unemployment and underemployment inevitably meant that many Worcestershire labourers experienced years of fluctuating wages and subsistence living that sometimes involved periods of desperate poverty. Given this situation, it was not surprising that many turned to crime, often motivated by sheer necessity. This fact was recognised by local commentators and judges at the Quarter Sessions, especially from 1818 onwards. There was also evidence of some recourse to protest as a means of redress, often before or after harvest months, when anxiety was at its height and price rises at their most rapid. There was also evidence in Worcestershire that some criminal acts clearly fitted the modern concept of social or symbolic crime, provided one made a clear distinction between those whose motives involved an element of defending or asserting customary rights, as opposed to those who, for example,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> McLynn, Crime and Punishment in Eighteenth-Century England: 305.

clearly poached for profit.<sup>11</sup> However, this thesis also supports Shakesheff's findings in his study of Herefordshire that social crime was more evident in the 1830s rather than in the years immediately prior to the Last Labourers' Revolt.

Given the economic distress experienced by agricultural labourers after 1815, it was surprising that there was not more evidence of social unrest in Worcestershire prior to and during 1830. Instead, evidence from the three villages chosen for this study suggested that because there was no discernible commonality of rural experience across rural parishes during this period, protest was not inevitable. Elmley Lovett remained relatively prosperous between 1790 and 1841 and, although a 'close' parish of three villages it was also close to the expanding carpet town of Kidderminster and to Droitwich, centre for the salt industry. This meant that there were other employment opportunities nearby and both towns were within walking distance. In his study of the Kidderminster carpet industry, Smith (1986) noted that the 1851 Census indicated that migration into the town was occurring, with those from rural areas particularly coming from villages immediately around the town, such as Stone, Wolverley and Hartlebury.<sup>12</sup>

The parish of Inkberrow, however, experienced major employment problems throughout the whole of the period and had a history of continuous poverty. Parish management here concentrated on relieving the poor and as well as persuading people to leave the parish, active steps were taken to provide employment with local farmers. In key periods of economic crisis the vestry tried to keep non-resident labourers out of the parish and ordered farmers to employ more local apprentices and labourers, imposing fines if they did not comply. Whether the vestry was successful or not may have been less important to local labourers than the fact that the clergy, churchwardens and overseers were perceived to be trying to help them. These perceptions and the experience of living for many years in a poverty stricken parish, however, may well have made Inkberrow labourers more tractable and deferential. This is in keeping with the behaviour of agricultural labourers elsewhere during this period.<sup>13</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> McLynn, Crime and Punishment in Eighteenth-Century England: 216.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> Smith, Carpet Weavers and Carpet Masters: 198.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> Reay, Rural Englands: 143-145.

Powick, however, was significantly different from Inkberrow, since there was evidence there of increasing social and economic tensions in the 1820s. Not only were there disputes over common land and common rights, but punitive measures were put in place to punish those seen as the 'undeserving poor'. Yet although one of the stringent measures taken against the poor appears to have prompted the arson attack in 1827 on a wagon load of furze belonging to a hated overseer (also at the receiving end of several wood thefts) there was no evidence of any unrest at Powick in 1830 during the period when the Last Labourers' Revolt had an impact elsewhere in Worcestershire. This suggested that local discontent in 1827 was personalised. One or more of a small number of cottagers or labourers living nearby probably took action because of the select vestry's decision to enclose part of Old Hills Common and to give away their right to gather furze to a hated member of the vestry.

This thesis has sought to build on an earlier study of class and classconsciousness in two Worcestershire villages by exploring in more detail how popular culture in the form of songs, ballads and customary behaviour might have influenced some labourers' social relationships and group behaviour. <sup>14</sup> Although traditional beliefs, customs and practices may seem peripheral to some historians, they were central to the labourer's world and hence of great importance to understanding the history of this group. Since many of these beliefs, customs and practices were essentially conservative, they were inhibiting factors that probably stopped the unrest of 1830 spreading further. It was interesting to note that although the authorities planned to put down any unrest in Worcestershire before it broke out, the published handbill of the landowners' meeting at Evesham Town Hall on 29th November 1830 was, in many ways, a paternalistic appeal to the county's labourers and aimed directly at their traditional values. In this leaflet, those inciting unrest in other counties were portrayed as seditious ruffians, whilst Worcestershire labourers were praised for their 'good feeling and behaviour'. Landowners also pledged to employ their own labourers so that they might 'earn a comfortable maintenance' and be supported in times of poverty. In return, local

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> Maynard, 'Class, Community and Social Relationships'.

labourers were asked to report every vagrant and suspicious character coming into their parishes to destroy 'those provisions which a merciful providence has given for their [labourers] Support'. Such an appeal was based on a spurious claim to mutuality that a politicised workforce would have seen through easily.

Most of the available evidence, however, suggested that until the 1830s there were still enough customary outlets for landowners and farmers to control labourers' potential aggression through the giving of gifts and tolerating popular sports based on aggressive physical activity. Agricultural labourers also had a calendar of rural celebrations and opportunities to solicit food or money, as well as innumerable ballads reflecting their taste for the bawdy, the sentimental and the melodramatic. In times of crisis, such as high price years, labourers also had their own traditional forms of protest in the form of arson, the threatening letter and ways of taking direct action over the high price of provisions. Importantly, they only used these extreme measures if driven to it and the usual outcome of any direct action was that the local gentry and others usually organised public subscriptions to lower the price of food as well as providing additional relief for the poor and needy.

There were, of course, other attempts by those at the top of village hierarchies to impose a more formal conditioning on rural labourers. At Inkberrow, for example, Sunday Schools were established in 1809 in both the main village and amongst the squatter community at the Ridgeway. Elmley Lovett could claim something better since it had two long-established schools, one at Elmley Lovett itself and one at Cutnall Green. But, although both Elmley schools were open to labourers' children, they were fee-paying and taught a limited curriculum of reading and writing, charging 1d per week per subject. Children also had to pay for their own books and one shilling a year for coal. Not surprisingly, the cost factor meant these schools attracted few labourers' children, but added to this was the grimness of the buildings themselves and the poor quality of teachers. The school at Cutnall Green, for example, was run by John Evans and the schoolroom had writing desks almost falling apart from decay. The grate scarcely held a fire and

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> BRO: MS3192/Acc-1941-031/269, Petition from owners and occupiers of land at Evesham to demand protection from violence, 29<sup>th</sup> November 1830.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> WCRO: BA/18/10, Inkberrow, Select Vestry Minute Book: Minute of April 3<sup>rd</sup> 1809.

ink-bottles were suspended from bacon hooks attached to the ceiling. In the 1830s and 1840s the handful of labourers' sons attending were taught, reading, writing and arithmetic, but few got beyond basic understanding. They also attended irregularly and their parents were reluctant to send them.<sup>17</sup>

Most Worcestershire labourers, therefore, were more likely to be conditioned by traditional beliefs and customary practices than they were by formal education, but throughout the period in question such beliefs continued to be attacked and these attacks intensified after 1830. Although Tory magistrates showed some concern over labourers' unpaid wages, there was much evidence of clear disapproval of Sabbath breaking, village wakes, alehouses and traditional sports like prize fighting. <sup>18</sup> Authorities elsewhere had similar attitudes. In 1833, for example, 16 parishes in South Oxfordshire petitioned Parliament for a stricter enforcement of the Sabbath<sup>19</sup> and Billenge found much evidence of increased church building and evangelising in Wiltshire during the 1830s.<sup>20</sup> Whilst there was no evidence of renewed Anglican church building in Worcestershire, however, there were individual vicars who sought to influence labourers' behaviour through appeals to their employers. For example, in 1844, the Reverend G. Wharton's talk to the Stewponey Farners' Club near Stourbridge was widely publicised because of his efforts to encourage farmers to pay attention to the moral condition of their workforce on the basis that labourers lacked, however, the ability to think for Putting Wharton's moral tone aside, his lecture was interesting because it suggested that by 1844 Worcestershire labourers' lives had not changed for the better. According to Wharton, labourers were poorly paid and poorly housed. Most lived in cottages which were small, dilapidated and unhealthy. Rents were high and few cottages had suitable gardens or, if they did, the gardens were too small to be of any use. Whilst cottages provided by larger landowners tended to be better than the rest, Wharton pointed to a marked growth in speculative cottage owners who not only built inferior cottages, but evicted labourers immediately if they failed to pay their rent on time. The job of farmers, Wharton argued, was to

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> Griffiths, *The Free Schools of Worcestershire*: 121.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> See also Reay, *Rural Englands*: 137.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> David Eastwood, Government and Community in the English Provinces 1700 -1870: 31.

provide better cottages, show more concern for the well-being of their labourers and provide better moral education for labourers' children. <sup>21</sup>

Eastwood (1997), however, has pointed out, that there was a religious alternative to the Church of England that had greater appeal for agricultural labourers and was more successful in its proselytising and moral conditioning. Indeed, it is likely that, over time, Methodism filled the vacuum created by the decline in popular culture. .Methodists, unlike Church of England vicars, were prepared to hold meetings in village houses and barns and even sent ministers out to preach in fields.<sup>22</sup> Primitive Methodism, however, was particularly evangelical and deliberately held 'camp meetings' at the same time as village festivals in a deliberate attempt to destroy traditional celebrations and save people from 'the wickedness of the neighbouring wake'. 23 Eastwood, however, suggested that both forms of Methodism took time to penetrate rural areas and this appeared to be the case in Worcestershire. Although there were Methodist circuits in the county by 1800, meetings were small, scattered and centred on the larger towns and villages. For example, in 1797 the Methodist circuit consisted of a base in Worcester and small meetings in Worcestershire and Warwickshire at Ombersley, Droitwich, Bromsgrove, Netherwood, Bengeworth, Honeybourne, Weston Subedge, Pebworth, Bidford, Priors Marston, Great Alne and Alcester.<sup>24</sup> The largest meeting at Bidford had 24 members, described as 'earnest, but ignorant and weak' and all other meetings were under 20 in number. Between 1800 and 1831, however, Weslyan Methodists built 45 chapels in Worcestershire and a further 80 between 1831 and 1851. Most of these were for congregations established in the 1790s, but chapels were built for newer congregations at Stock Green (1834) Stoke Prior (1839) Leigh (1839) and Wyre Piddle (1840). By 1840 there were also Weslyan meetings in village house at Childswickham and Wichenford. Other nonconformist churches also thrived during this period with new Baptist churches built at Defford (1825), Bricklehampton (1840),**Eckington** (1840)and Bishampton (1844).Congregationalist built at chapel at Childswickham in 1842 and there was an

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup> WCRO: BA/3762/Foley Scrapbook 12c: 347 – 349. Account of a lecture by Rev G. Wharton 'on the best method of bettering the condition and increasing the comforts of agricultural labourers by the means as are in the power of the owners and occupiers of land.' October 1844.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup> Eastwood, Government and Community in the English Provinces: 32

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>23</sup> John Petty, *The History of Primitive Methodism* (London:1860): 23.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup> John Noake, Worcestershire Sects. (Worcester: 1861): 317-318

Independent Chapel built at Leigh in 1831.<sup>25</sup> Although most congregations were relatively small (usually between thirty and seventy) the upsurge in Nonconformist worship and Methodism after 1830 may possibly have strong links with the continuing decline in popular culture and customary beliefs and the advent of a more moral society.<sup>26</sup> That said, there were still villages like Knightwick, Holt and Shrawley where there was no evidence of nonconformism and there were no chapels or meetings at Powick, Elmley Lovett or Inkberrow.

Given that all change is cumulative, the major social and economic changes that took place nationally meant that by 1840, Worcestershire labourers were living in a landscape significantly different from that of the 1790s and in a county where towns were increasingly separating themselves from the values and mores of the countyside. There was no evidence, however, that agricultural labourers became more politicised during this period or that any recognisable form of classconsciousness developed in rural villages; this came later. Landowners, magistrates and overseers of the poor appear to have maintained social control over the countryside, but the means by which they did so were on the wane. Payments in kind under the Old Poor Law disappeared rapidly after 1837 and although Tory magistrates occasionally demonstrated some sympathy for agricultural day labourers who were given insufficient relief by overseers, prison sentences still remained harsh and punitive for those who broke the law. More significantly, there was a general view in Worcestershire towns that rural areas needed more policing. General Marriott, a Pershore magistrate, believed more crime in the countryside would be brought to light if there were more police and Evesham magistrates complained of much crime being committed at fairs and on market days. They also expressed the view that rural villages had frequent disturbances after people had been drinking in beer houses.<sup>27</sup>

The fact that the authorities sought to police rural areas and felt threatened by labourers meeting in beer shops, suggested that, by 1841, social control was

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>25</sup> WCRO: BA/10540, 1851 Ecclesiastical Census: Returns for Worcestershire.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>26</sup> Reay notes a similar growth of Methodism in Kent during the late 1830s. Reay, *Rural Englands*: 165.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>27</sup> BPP, Crime and Punishment: Police, Vol.8, Session 1839-53, First Report 1839 of the Commissioners re establishing an efficient Constabulary Force: 3.27-28.

weakening and that labourers' social behaviour was changing. Fear of the spread of Chartism was probably an element in the call for more policing, particularly as the movement was developing ideologies of interest to the rural labourer. How these new ideas impacted on those born later is best demonstrated through the autobiography of Jesse Shervington, a Worcestershire agricultural labourer.<sup>28</sup> Shervington's autobiography was interesting because he was brought up by parents whose experiences were conditioned by most of the changes that had taken place between 1790 and 1841 but who remained, for the most part, largely deferential. Born at Peopleton (near Pershore) on 8th November 1840, Shervington's father, John, was an agricultural labourer and his mother the daughter of the Peopleton parish clerk. Both parents were virtually illiterate, although Shervington's mother could read a little, but not write and his father could sign his own name. John Shervington was originally apprenticed to a shoemaker at Pinvin but left to become an agricultural labourer at Peopleton. There he met his wife, Nancy, and married her when she was only seventeen years old. By the 1830s John Shervington, in keeping with the times, was working on the Roundsman System at 1s a day, but in 1837 he became a carrier for *Berrow's Worcester Journal*, a job he held for twenty years. When his father-in-law died, John Shervington became parish clerk, having learnt all the responses by heart. Although he was not a religious man and sometimes slept during the services, it was a post he was to hold for 42 years.

Shervington's mother, Nancy, was religious, although the autobiography suggests she may have paid lip service to the Church of England. Jesse claimed that from 1843 his mother took him to secret ranters' meetings held in local barns and he clearly kept and read some of the tracts distributed there. The reason for this secrecy was not just that his father was the parish clerk, but also that the family had developed a particular antipathy to the local vicar, the Reverend George Dineley. Jesse himself accused George Dineley of being a tyrant who was always telling local labourers to 'order yourself lowly and reverently to your betters'. As a result of this antipathy, Jesse received only a basic education at a dame school in nearby Stoulton in 1848 rather than at the school in Peopleton and went on to another school at Bredicott in 1849. Like most labourers' children, he helped his parents at

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>28</sup> WCRO: BA/5518/2, Autobiography of Jesse Shervington reprinted from the Baptist Banner.

harvest from the age of eight, although this proved expensive because he broke his leg whilst working and this cost £2 to get re-set. Two years later, he started work as a stone picker at Badsey on wages of 4d a day.<sup>29</sup> Despite his father being in regular employment, the Shervingtons were undoubtedly poor, as were their living conditions. Their five-bedroom house had an earth floor (later it was lined with tombstones from the graveyard) and the upstairs rooms had no ceilings and were open to the thatch. This cottage was rented to them for 6d a week by the Reverent George Dineley, who also rented the family an allotment at 7s 6d a year. This might not appear unduly significant, except that Peopleton was a 'closed village' and part of a 1,400 acre estate bought by George Dineley's Uncle Frederick in 1808. By 1820, the Dineley's dominated village life with Francis Dineley as landowner, George Dineley as vicar and three other members of the family as farmers and dealers. The Dineleys, therefore, were both key employers and key moral arbiters in the life of the village. What, then, had the Dineleys done to provoke Jesse Shervington's intense and lifelong antipathy?

The chief cause of Jesse Shervington's discontent probably lay in the fact that his father was an allotment holder, one of 43 villagers renting a quarter of an acre plot from the parish. In 1849, the parish decided to lease the land to a Mr Ballinger, who proposed to raise the allotment rents from 7s 6d to 10 shillings a year. The church and parish, however, stipulated as part of Ballinger's lease that no allotment holder could exchange plots in the future and plots were not to be worked on a Sunday. Should villagers do so they would lose their allotment. To a family as impoverished as the Shervingtons, this was a triple blow. Not only did John Shervington have to find more rent, but he was also unable to trade his plot for a more productive one and was effectively banned from working it on the one day a week when he was not working as a carrier. As parish clerk, he was also in the invidious position where any disagreement would probably have led to his being made an example of if necessary. In effect, in Peopleton, allotments were being used as a means of controlling moral and social behaviour. Small wonder then that Jesse Shervington saw George Dineley as a petty tyrant. Nevertheless, antipathy to

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>29</sup> WCRO: BA/5518/2, Autobiography of Jesse Shervington: 4-8.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>30</sup> WCRO: BA/5518/1, Peopleton Parish Book. See agreement relating to allotment holders, 22<sup>nd</sup> March 1849.

an individual does not automatically indicate antipathy to a class and Jesse Shervington was not opposed to the Church of England clergy per se since he had generous words to say about George Dineley's successor, the Rev. James Cook. A glance at Peopleton Parish Book indicated why. In 1855 Cook, as a new vicar, decided that the Holy Communion money should be distributed as alms to the poor and the Shervington family were regular recipients. John Shervington usually got a shilling a week and there were occasional payments to other members of the family varying from 2s 6d to 5s. Hence the subsequent debt of gratitude.<sup>31</sup>

Shervington was also born into a labouring group which still had a strong sense of popular morality, although, interestingly, most of his criticisms were levelled against landowners and clergy rather than farmers. So far as poaching was concerned, he was especially angry at keepers' attempts to trap labourers into crime by subterfuge. In particular, he cited an instance in his boyhood when he was on his way home with a group of men from stone picking at White Ladies Aston. At one point on their walk, the group passed the wood of a large estate and hanging down the bank was a dead hare. Despite warnings not to touch it, one of the group, William Reynolds, could not resist the thought of a free meal. As soon as he took the hare, a gamekeeper sprang out of his hiding place and arrested him for poaching. Reynolds subsequently received six weeks imprisonment in Worcester Gaol and his wife and child were forced to enter the workhouse as a consequence. Shervington's autobiography not only expressed his contempt for the magistracy, whom he called 'the great unpaid', but a residual of folk belief in his psyche also made him record that the gamekeeper eventually died the death of a wicked man with a smell of brimstone in the room at his passing.<sup>32</sup> This antipathy to landowners, clergy and the Game Laws was also reflected in Shervington's volume of poetry published in 1907. His poem 'The Sporting Gentleman' attacked landowners and the Game Laws, while 'On Religions' attacked hypocritical parsons who failed to practice what they preached. In some unfinished poetry,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>31</sup> WCRO: BA/5518/1, Peopleton Parish Book. See alms entries 1855 onwards.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>32</sup> WCRO: BA/5518/2, Autobiography of Jesse Shervington: 12-14.

however, Shervington praised both Joseph Arch and Gladstone, thus indicating his support for agricultural trade unionism and Liberalism.<sup>33</sup>

Nor was Jesse Shervington's experience unique. W.E. Adams' *Memoirs of a Social Atom* also contained recollections that tied in with the themes explored within this thesis. Born in 1832 and raised in Cheltenham, Adams' earliest memories included knowledge of attacks on popular customs made by Church of England clergy and how such customs declined subsequently. He also noted how tastes for popular literature and ballads began to change under the influence of nonconformism and of Chartism. By the 1840s, Adams recognised himself as belonging to a 'Chartist' family and whilst such identification might have been exceptional, there can be little doubt that there were a growing number of labourers committed to ensuring that their children, from an early age, shared their beliefs.<sup>34</sup>

Although these autobiographies lay beyond the limits of this present study, they were indicators that far from conforming to stereotypes, individual labourers of the 1840s and 1850s were developing a clearer sense of social relationships and their own individual and collective sense of class-consciousness. The roots of this discernment probably grew out of a mixture of Chartism, Methodism and local trade unionism, although further research is needed to determine exactly when and to what extent class-consciousness developed in rural Worcestershire during this later period. The main aim of this study was to look at the impact of key social and economic changes taking place between 1790 and 1841 in order to determine what impact they had on the lives of agricultural labourers in Worcestershire. It also sought to move away from received concepts of ideal rural communities and to explore the reality of life in three specific parishes: Elmley Lovett, Inkberrow and Powick. Although Tonnies believed in a 'higher form' of rural community based on neighbourhood clones living in total co-operation, this study has taken a different view.35 In so doing, it was clear that this was a difficult task and that it was unlikely to fulfil Mick Reed's requirement that new studies should aim to tie

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>33</sup> WCRO: BA/5518/2, Jesse Shervington , *Poetical Odds and Ends* (Worcester: 1907). See 'The Old Shepherd'.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>34</sup> W.E. Adams, Memoirs of a Social Atom (1903) (New York: August M. Kelley, 1968). See Chapters 11, V, V1 and X1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>35</sup> Tonnies, Community and Association: 49.

up all the loose ends in order to produce a definitive study of rural history.<sup>36</sup> At the very least, however, it has provided a comparison with existing studies of rural life in southern England during the same period and it is hoped that further studies will follow.

-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>36</sup> Reed, 'Class and Conflict in Rural England', 3.

# **Bibliography**

## **Primary Sources.**

Worcester County Record Office (Hereafter abbreviated to WCRO), BA/3685, Rev. E.W. Bartram, *Notes on the Parishes of Elmley Lovett and Hampton Lovett*.

WCRO: BA/2388/6, F.R. Andrews' Collection, Anonymous description of Worcestershire accompanying a map circa 1773.

WCRO: BA/3572/13, Examination of Samuel Pain and Examination of John Coley.

WCRO: BA/10592/1(i), Indenture between Anne Watkings and William Atwood. Indenture between Margaret Leonard, Ann Willets and John Hardcastle.

WCRO: BA/11213, William Merick, His Book. 1827.

WCRO: BA/5540/3, Beauchamp Court Rolls: Regulation of Commons.

WCRO: BA/1847, Transcriptions of the Court Leet of the Manor of the Earl of Coventry.

WCRO: BA/4958, Eastham Court Rolls.

WCRO: BA/7454/5, Plan of Broad Heath Common, 1801.

WCRO: BA/1572, Tithe Apportionment and Plan 1841: Hanley William.

WCRO: BA/7454/5, Enclosure Agreement, Broad Heath Common, 1866.

WCRO: BA/818/5, Inkberrow Parish Books 1781-1812.

WCRO: BA/5589 (x), Manor of Inkberrow Court Roll, 1809.

WCRO: BA/3375/10, Last Will and Testament of William Clarke. Abstract of the Title of Thomas Baylis.

WCRO: BA/3375/10(iii), An Act for Inclosing Lands in the Parish of Inkberrow, 1814.

WCRO: BA/3375/50, Abstract of the right of the Rev. McCarles and the Rev. Thomas Williams to land awarded at the Inkberrow enclosure.

WCRO: BA/3375/10, Witness statement of John Haynes.

WCRO: BA/3375/10, Lease between the Earl of Abergavenny and Thomas Bayliss.

WCRO: BA/3375/10, Conveyance of freehold cottages between Thomas Baylis and Earl Beauchamp.

WCRO: BA/110, Quarter Sessions Papers 1790 – 1830.

WCRO: BA/1/122/4/2, Visiting Magistrates Memorandum Book.

WCRO: BA/118, Quarter Sessions Order Books, Volumes 8, 9.

WCRO: BA/6, Judges Order Books 1826-1832.

WCRO: BA/2626/1, Consistory of Worcester, 1812: Waldron v Wells.

WCRO: IR29/39/36 PROX12, Tithe Apportionment, Elmley Lovett 1843.

WCRO: BA/9845/10, Extract from the Report of the Commissioners for Inquiring Concerning Charities 1832.

WCRO: BA/5540/3, Petition to the Right Honorable Earl of Coventry and William Lygon Esquire 1805.

WCRO: BA/5540/3, Powick Parish Order Book 1799-1841.

WCRO: BA/3802, Powick Overseers Accounts and Powick Vestry Minute Book.

WCRO: IQ/29/39/112, Powick Tithe Apportionment Map 1839.

WCRO: BA/6351, Feckenham Enclosure Survey 1812.

WCRO: Census Returns 1841, Eastham; Elmley Lovett, Powick and Inkberrow. Microfilm.

WCRO: Parish Registers, Powick, Microfilms 220/1-7.

WCRO: BA/3802/12, The Examination of Job Cooke (1797), Samuel Matty (1801), Ann Arnold (1817) and Ann Evans (1822).

WCRO: BA/3572/13, The Examination of John Pardoe (1813), John Coley (1813), William Nott (1812), John Coley (1817), Samuel Pain (1817), James and Joseph Price (1820) and John Allen (1834).

WCRO: BA/5498/1, Indenture between John Rogers and Thomas Rogers 1828.

WCRO: BA/5498/9, The Examination of Joseph Watson (1821).

WCRO: BA/5476/14, The Examination of Mary Pardoe (1814), Eliza Houseman (1836) ,William Barker (1837) and Ann Harvey (1838). Undated letter from William Major to Mr Broad. Statement to the churchwardens of St. Peter's in Droitwich by Elizabeth Hunt and Ann Williams, 1809. Removal orders.

WCRO: BA/3802/8, Powick Examination Book 1818-1820.

WCRO: BA/1671/19, Letters from the churchwardens at St. John in Bedwardine to the churchwardens of Tenbury, 1835. Letter to the churchwardens of St John in Bedwardine from the churchwardens at Defford. Removal orders.

WCRO: BA/11171/9, Letters to Francis Moule, 1810 and 1825.

WCRO: BA/4311/1, William Hunt: Account Book.

WCRO: BA/5044/7, Frank Wheeler: Memorandum books 1828 –1838.

WCRO: BA/5498/1, Alvechurch Parish Apprenticeship Records.

WCRO: BA/4600/962, Bewdley Vestry Notebook.

WCRO: BA/8719/8, Letter from the churchwardens of Dorking (1832) and abstract of overseers of the poor accounts (1833).

WCRO: BA/5660/4, Examination of Benjamin Barker (1784) and Aaron Millichap (1823).

WCRO: BA/8719/15, Documents relating to the apprenticeship of James Hands 1807. Letters relating to William Jinks, 1812.

WCRO: BA/4766/21, Record of Margaret Farmer's journey from St Albans to Kidderminster 1781.

WCRO: BA/9845/6, Elmley Lovett Parish Book.

WCRO: BA/9845/5, Curate's Memorandum Book 1833.

WCRO: BA/3762, Foley Scrapbooks.

WCRO: BA/5518/2, Autobiography of Jesse Shervington.

WCRO: BA/5518/2, Jesse Shervington, Poetical Odds and Ends, 1907.

WCRO: BA/4221/36, Blockley Riots: Case for the Defendants.

WCRO: BA/3762, The Palfrey Collection.

WCRO: BA/8720/1/ii, Letter from M Spriggs to A and H Spriggs 1832.

WCRO: BA/5518, Peopleton Parish Book.

WCRO: BA/10540, 1851 Ecclesiastical Census, Returns for Worcestershire.

Birmingham Record Office: MS319, (Hereafter referred to as BRO) Scrope and Content: Offenham 280077.

BRO: MS3192/Acc1941-031/269, Petition from the overseers and occupiers of land at Evesham to demand protection against violence, November 29<sup>th</sup> 1830.

Hereford County Record Office D65/75, Report of a fine on Richard Llewellin for leaving a threshing machine unattended at Kington, Herefordshire.

Norfolk County Record Office: MC70, Papers relating to the murder of Isaac Jermy.

Public Record Office: HO/40/22-25, (Hereafter referred to as PRO), Activities in Distressed Areas: Civil and Military Reports 1829-1830.

PRO, HO/40/14-16, Miscellaneous handbills, posters and letters relating to agitation surrounding Queen Caroline, 1820.

The British Library, (Hereafter referred to as TBL), RAM 821.4, *The Madden Ballads, Index.* 

TBL, MICA 165321, The Madden Ballads.

#### **Government Publications**

British Parliamentary Papers (Hereafter referred to as BPP) Agriculture Volume 1, Report from the Select Committee on Labourers' Wages 1824 (Shannon: Irish University Press, 1972).

BPP, Agriculture, Volume 1, 1820, Report of the Select Committee on Agriculture (Shannon: Irish University Press, 1972).

BPP, Agriculture, Vol. 2, 1833, Report of the Select Committee on Agriculture. (Shannon: Irish University Press, 1972).

BPP, Crime and Punishment, Police Vol.8, Session 1839-1853 (Shannon: Irish University Press).

BPP, Poor Law 1834, Vol.10 and Vol.11 (Shannon: Irish University Press).

BPP, Population, Vol.8, 1852-53 (Shannon: Irish University Press).

BPP, Municipal Corporations, Vol.2, 1835. (Shannon: Irish University Press, 1972).

### Newspapers

Aris' Birmingham Gazette (ABG)

Berrow's Worcester Journal (BWJ)

The Worcester Guardian (WG)

*The Worcester Herald* (WH)

#### **Published Work**

W.E. Adams, *Memoirs of a Social Atom* (1903) (New York: Augustus M. Kelley, 1968)

J. Aikin, England Described (London: 1818).

J. Allies, The Ancient British, Roman and Saxon Antiquities and Folklore of Worcestershire (1840) (London: 1852).

Anon, Errors of Pronunciation and Improper Expressions used frequently and Chiefly by the inhabitants of London (London: 1817).

Alan Armstrong, *Farmworkers: A Social and Economic History*, 1750-1880 (London: Batsford, 1988).

John E. Archer, *Social Unrest and Popular Protest in England 1780-1840* (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2000).

M.K. Ashby, *Joseph Ashby of Tysoe 1859-1919* (1961) (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 1974).

D. Atkinson, *The Common Sense of Community*, (London: Demos, 1994).

William Avery, *Old Redditch* (Redditch: Redditch Indicator 1887).

Anthony Babington, *The Rule of Law in Britain* (1978) (Chichester: Barry Rose, 1995).

E.A.B. Barnard, *Evesham and Four Shires Notes and Queries*, Volumes 1 and 2 (Evesham: 1911).

John Beresford (ed.), *The Diary of a Country Parson* 1758-1802 (Reading: Oxford University Press, 1979).

A Bird at Bromsgrove (John Crane), *Poems*, Volume 1. (Bromsgrove: 1827).

Henry Bourne (revised J. Brand), *Observations on Popular Antiquities* (London: 1810).

Dennis Brailsford, *British Sport: A Social History* (Cambridge: Lutterworth Press, 1992).

Bromsgrove Messenger, *Notes and Queries for Bromsgrove* (Bromsgrove: Bromsgrove Messenger, 1909). Volumes 1-3.

C. Bruyn Andrew (ed.), *The Torrington Diaries* (London: Eyre and Spottiswood, 1934).

John Belchem, *Popular Radicalism in Nineteenth-Century Britain*, (New York: St. Martin's Press, Inc., 1996).

Jeremy Burchardt, *The Allotment Movement in England, 1793-1873.* (Woodbridge: Boydell Press, 2002).

John Burnett, A History of the Cost of Living (Aylesbury: Harmondsworth, 1966).

John Burnett (ed.) Destiny Obscure (London: Allen Lane, 1992).

John Burnett, Useful Toil (London: Allen Lane, 1974).

Peter Burke, *History and Social Theory* (1992) (Padstow: Polity Press, 1996).

Bob Bushaway, By Rite: Customs, Ceremony and Community in England, 1700-1880 (Guilford: Junction Books, 1982).

A.R.H. Butler and R.A. Butlin, *Studies of Field Systems in the British Isles* (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 1973).

J.R. Chambers and G.E. Mingay, *The Agricultural Revolution 1750-1880* (1966) (London: Batsford, 1970).

Malcolm Chase, *The People's Farm* (Oxford: Clarendon Press, 1988).

G.D.H. Cole and R. Postgate, *The Common People 1746-1938* (London: Methuen, 1938).

Raymond G. Cowherd, *Political Economists and the English Poor Laws* (Athens: Ohio University Press, 1972).

Robert Dalyell, Darker Superstitions of Scotland (London: 1835).

Ian Dyck, William Cobbett and Rural Popular Culture, (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 1992).

David Eastwood, *Government and Community in the English Provinces 1700-1870* (New York: Macmillan, 1997).

Clive Elmsley, *Crime and Society in England 1750-1900* (Hong Kong: Longman, 1987).

Friedrich Engels, *The Conditions of the Working Classes in England* (1845) (London: Panther, 1969).

Ivor H. Evans (ed.), *Brewer's Dictionary of Phrase and Fable* (London: Cassell, 1971).

M. Foot and I. Krannick (eds.), *The Thomas Paine Reader* (St. Ives: Harmondsworth, 1987).

V.A.C. Gattrell, *The Hanging Tree*, (Oxford: OUP, 1994).

R.C. Gaut, *Worcestershire Agriculture and Rural Evolution* (Worcester: Littlebury and Co., 1939).

Edward Gibbon Wakefield, Swing Unmasked or The Causes of Rural Incendiarism (London: 1831).

George Griffiths, Going to Markets and Grammar Schools, Vol.1 (London: 1870).

George Griffiths, *The Free Schools of Worcestershire* (London: 1852).

Francis Grose, A Provincial Glossary (London: 1790).

Bill Gwilliam, *Old Worcester: People and Places* (Melksham: Halfshire Books, 1993).

Bill Gwilliam, Worcestershire's Hidden Past (Cutnall Green: Halfshire Books, 1991).

J.L. Hammond and Barbara Hammond, *The Village Labourer* (London: 1912).

Charles Hardwick, Superstitions and Folklore (Manchester: 1872).

Thomas Hardy, Tess of the D'Urbervilles (1891) (London: Macmillan, 1917).

Douglas Hay (et al), *Albion's Fatal Tree, Crime and Society in Eighteenth-Century England* (London: Allen Lane, 1975).

Harry Hopkins, *The Long Affray: The Poaching Wars in Britain* (London: Secker and Warburg, 1983).

E.J. Hobsbawm and George Rudé, *Captain Swing* (London: Lawrence and Wishart, 1969).

Pamela Horn, *Pleasure and Pastimes in Victorian England* (Trowbridge: Sutton Publishing, 1999).

W.H. Hudson, A Shepherd's Life (1910) (Aylesbury: Futura, 1970).

Rev. Joseph Hunter, The Halamshire Glossary (London: 1829).

H.E.M. Iceley, *Blockley Through Twelve Centuries* (Kineton: The Roundwood Press, 1974).

Pamela James (ed.), *The Travel Diaries of T. R. Malthus* (London: Cambridge University Press, 1966).

R. Jefferies, *The Old House at Coate* (1948) (Bradford-upon-Avon: Ex Libris Press, 1985).

D.J.V. Jones, *Crime, Protest, Community and Police in Nineteenth-Century* Britain (London: Routledge and Kegan Paul, 1982).

Roger J.P. Kain, John Chapman and Richard R. Oliver, *The Enclosure Maps of England and Wales*, 1595-1918 (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2004).

Mr. Laird, Worcestershire (London: 1818).

University of London, *The Victoria History of the counties of England: Worcestershire.* Vol.3. (Folkstone and London: Dawsons: 1971).

Alan Macfarlane, *Reconstructing Historical Communities* (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 1977).

Thomas Malthus, *Essay on the Principle of Population* (1978) (London: Dent and Sons, 1967).

Frank McLynn, *Crime and Punishment in Eighteenth-Century England* (London: Routledge, 1989).

Paul Mantoux, *The Industrial Revolution in the Eighteenth Century* (London: Jonathan Cape, 1961).

F.W. Martin, *The Secret People* (London: Phoenix House, 1954).

Karl Marx, Capital (1887) (London: Lawrence and Wishart, 1954).

W. Marshall, *The Review and Abstract of the County Reports to the Board Of Agriculture*, Vol.2. (York:1818) (New York: Augustus M. Kelley, 1968).

Dennis R. Mills, *Lord and Peasant in Nineteenth-Century Britain* (London: Croom Helm Ltd., 1980).

G.E. Mingay, Parliamentary Enclosure in England: An Introduction to its Causes, Incidence and Impact, 1750-1850 (London: Longman, 1997).

Louis Moffit, *England on the Eve of the Industrial Revolution* (London: Frank Cass, 1963).

Horace Monroe, *Elmley Lovett and the Moules of Sneads Green* (London: Mitchell Hughes and Clarke, 1927).

R. Muir, Shell Guide to Reading the Landscape (London: Michael Joseph, 1981).

J.M. Neeson, Commoners, Common Right, Enclosure and Social Change in England, 1700-1820 (Cambridge: CUP, 1996).

John Noake, Noakes' Guide to Worcestershire (London: 1868).

John Noake, Worcestershire in Olden Times (Worcester: 1847).

John Noake, Worcestershire Sects (Worcester: 1861).

Mark Overton, Agricultural Revolution in England – The Transformation of the Agrarian Economy 1500-1850 (Cambridge: CUP, 1996).

Roy Palmer, Britain's Living Folklore (Newton Abbot: David and Charles, 1991).

Bob Pegg, *Rites and Riots, Folk Customs of Britain and Europe* (Poole: Blandford Press, 1981).

William Pitt, General View of the Agriculture of Worcestershire (1813) (Plymouth: David and Charles, 1969).

Diana Poole, *The Last Chartist Settlement. Great Dodford 1849*, The Dodford Society, Dodford, 1999.

J.R. Poynter, Society and Pauperism (London: Routledge and Kegan Paul, 1969).

Leon Radzinowicz, A History of the English Criminal Law and its Administration (London: Steven and sons, 1943). Volumes 1 and 2.

Adran Randall and Andrew Charlesworth (eds.) *Moral Economy and Popular Protest* (Basingstoke: Macmillan Publishing Limited, 2000).

Barry Reay, *The Last Rising of the Agricultural Labourers: rural life and protest in 19<sup>th</sup> Century England* (Oxford: Clarendon Press, 1990).

Barry Reay, Microhistories: Demography, Society and Culture in Rural England 1800-1839 (Cambridge: CUP, 1996).

Barry Reay, *Rural Englands, Labouring Lives in the Nineteenth Century* (Basingstoke: Palgrave Macmillan, 2004).

M. Reed and R. Wells (eds.), Class, Conflict and Protest in the English Countryside, 1700-1880 (Chippenham: Frank Cass, 1990).

E. Robinson (ed.), John Clare, *Autobiographical Writings* (1983) (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 1986).

George Rudé, Protest and Punishment (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 1978).

- J. Rule, Albion's People: English Society 1714-1814 (London: Longman, 1992).
- J. Rule, *The Labouring Classes in Early Industrial England 1750-1850* (London: Longman, 1986).
- J. Rule, *The Vital Century: England's developing economy 1714-1815*, (London: Longman, 1992).

Jesse Salisbury, A Glossary of Words and Phrases used in S.E. Worcestershire (London: 1893).

W. H. Shawcross, *Bretforton Memories* (Evesham: 1881).

Jesse Shervington, Poetical Odds and Ends (Worcester: 1907).

C.Smart (ed.), Regulating Womanhood: Historical Essays on Marriage, Motherhood and Sexuality, (London: Routledge, 1992).

L.D. Smith, Carpet Weavers and Carpet Masters, The Hand Loom Carpet Weavers of Kidderminster 1780-1850 (Kidderminster: Kenneth Tompkinson Limited, 1986).

K.D.M Snell, *Annals of the Labouring Poor: Social change in agrarian England: 1660-1900* (Bath Press: Bath, 1997).

John Stevenson, *Popular Disturbances in England: 1700-1832* (Second edition) (London: Longman, 1992).

Joseph Strutt, *The Sports and Pastimes of England* (London: 1801).

George Sturt, Change in the Village (1912) (Bradford-upon-Avon: Caliban, 1984).

- W. E. Tate, *The Parish Chest* (1945) (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 1969).
- E.P. Thompson, *Customs in Common*, (London: Harmondsworth, 1991).
- E.P. Thompson, *The Making of the English Working Class* (1963) (Aylesbury: Harmondsworth, 1968).
- E.P. Thompson, *Whigs and Hunters. The Origin of the Black Act* (London: Allen Lane, 1975).
- J. Tibble and A.Tibble (eds.), John Clare, *Selected Poems* (Guernsey: J.M. Dent, 1984).
- J.J. Tobias, *Crime and Industrial Society in the Nineteenth Century* (1967) Middlesex: Harmondsworth, 1974).

Ferdinand Tonnies, *Community and Society* (1887) (New Brunswick, New Jersey: Transaction Publishers, 1997).

Jeffery Weeks, Coming Out (1977) (London: Quartet, 1990).

Raymond Williams, *The Country and the City* (1973) (St. Albans: Paladin, 1975).

Nicola Verdon, Rural Women Workers in Nineteenth Century England: Gender, Work and Wages (Woodbridge: Boydell Press, 2002)

Martha Vicinis, *The Industrial Muse, A Study in Nineteenth Century Street Working Class Literature* (New York: Barnes and Noble, 1974).

#### **Articles in Journals**

S.J. Banks, 'Nineteenth-century scandal or twentieth-century model? A new look at 'open' and 'close' parishes', *Economic History Review* (1988).

Sara Birtles, 'Common Land, Poor Relief and Enclosure: The Use of Manorial Resources in Fulfilling Parish Obligations 1601-1834', *Past and Present*, Number 165 (November 1999).

William Bradbrook, 'History of the Parish of Inkberrow', *Transactions of the Worcestershire Archeological Society*, Volume XXV1 (1912).

R.W.Bushaway, 'Grovely, Grovely and all Grovely: Custom, Crime and Conflict in the English Woodland', *History Today*, May (1981).

Andrew Charlesworth, 'Social Protest in a Rural Society', *Historical Geography Research Studies*, Number 1, (October 1979).

G. Clark, 'Farm Wages and Living Standards in the Industrial Revolution: England 1670-1869', *The Economic History Review*, August 2001, Vol.54, No.3.

K.G. Davies and G.E. Fussell, 'Worcestershire in the Acreage Returns of 1801', *Transactions of the Worcestershire Archeological Society*, Volume XXV11 (1950).

Peter Edwards, 'The Decline of the Small Farmer: The Case of Rushock, Worcestershire', *Midland History*, Volume XX1 (1996).

Edward Higgs, 'The Tabulations of Occupations in Nineteenth Century Censuses with Special Reference to Domestic Servants', *Local Population Studies*, Number 28, (Spring 1982).

Edward Higgs, 'Women,Occupations and Work in the Nineteenth Century Censuses', *History Workshop*, (Spring 1987).

Martin Ingram, 'Ridings, Rough Music and the "Reform of Popular Culture" in Early Modern England', *Past and Present*, November (1984).

Stuart Macdonald, 'The Progress of the Early Threshing Machine,' *Agricultural History Review*, Volume 23 (1975).

R. Mitchison, 'The Old Board of Agriculture (1793-1822), *English Historical Review*, Volume LXXIV (1953).

J.M. Neeson, 'The Opponents of Enclosure in Eighteenth Century Northampton', *Past and Present*, Number 105 (1984).

Michael Reed, 'Enclosure in North Buckinghamshire 1500-1750', *The Agricultural History Review*, Vol.32 (1984).

George Rudé, 'English Rural and Urban Disturbances on the Eve of the First reform Bill 1830-1831', *Past and Present*, Number 37, (July 1967).

John Rule, 'Social Crime in the Rural South in the Eighteenth and Early Nineteenth Century', *Southern History*, Volume 1 (1979).

T. Shakesheff, 'Wood and Crop Theft in Rural Herefordshire, 1800-1860', *Rural History*, (2002) 13.

W.E. Tate, 'Worcestershire Enclosure Acts and Awards', *Transactions of the Worcestershire Archeological Society*', Vol.XX1 (1944).

Leigh Shaw-Taylor, 'Labourers, Cows, Common Rights and Parliamentary Enclosure: The Evidence of Contemporary Comments c.1760-1810', *Past and Present*, Number 171, (May 2001).

Byung Kum Song, 'Parish typology and the operation of the Poor Laws in early nineteenth-century Oxfordshire'. *The Agricultural History Review*, Vol.50, Part 2 (2002).

E.P. Thompson, 'Patrician Society, Plebian Culture', *Social History*, viii, (1973-1974).

Andy Wood, 'The place of custom in plebeian political culture: England 1500-1800', *Social History*, Vol.22, Number 1, (January 1997).

### **Unpublished Papers and Theses**

- E. Billenge, 'Rural Protest and Crime in Wiltshire 1830-1875', PhD thesis, University of Kent, 1984).
- J. Maynard, 'Class, Community and Social relationships in Two Worcestershire Villages, 1815-1841 (MPhil thesis, Open University, 1988)

Timothy Shakesheff, 'Crime, Petty Crime and Social Crime: Rural Herefordshire 1800-1860', (PhD thesis, Coventry University, 1999).

# Websites

<u>http://www.headley1.demon.co.uk/riot/personal.htm</u> Some personalities associated with the Selborne and Headley Workhouse Riots in 1830.

http://www.institutions.org.uk/workhouses